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On December First More Than 

$55,000 is Due on the 
Union Memorial Building Fund 

Prompt Payment 
will insure the 
success of the 
project at the 
lowest possible 
cost. 

The Students 
used shovels to 
start the con­
struction work, 
you can use a pen 
to keep it going. 
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EXCAVATION BOOSTS UNION FUND 
Returns on Pledges Due in December Come Faster Than in Several Years— 

Many Comments on Work Done by Students—Receipts 
of Money to Control Progress of Work. 

Comments on the Union Memorial building 
project and the start which has been given the 
building are plentiful among the letters received 
at the alumni office. Since Excavation Week 
the sums of money which have been paid in on 
pledges greatly exceed the amounts paid during 
any previous period. It has been made clear to 
the supporter of the plan that work is under way 
and there are several cases of pledges being in­
creased because of the certainty that the money 
is being used and is needed for the construction 
work. As long as the present rate continues for 
a month or more there is assurance that the total 
of $100,000 in cash will be available for the start 
on the superstructure of the building when the 
committee decides to go ahead on that work. 
The absolute need for these payments cannot be 
stressed too much. A lack of money will do more 
to prevent the completion of the building accord­
ing to schedule than will any other consideration. 
Complete payment of all accounts due at this time 
will insure the success of the plan. 

Selected at random from the files messages 
from a large number of Union building support­
ers show the attitude of a great section of the 
alumni toward the building program. The stu­
dents have demonstrated their attitude through 
pledges made last year and Excavation Week this 
fall, most of the alumni have had an opportunity 
to support the project through subscription. All 
that remains is to complete the canvass of for­
mer students and receive the payments on 
pledges. 

Some of the comments on the building and 
Excavation Week follow: 

I was very much pleased to see the account 
of "Excavation Week" in two or three of the 
Chicago papers. Mighty good idea, and I 
am sorry that I am not going to be there to 
do my bit with the shovel. 

With all the success in the world for "Ex­
cavation Week" and for the building. 

C. W. Gustafson, '22. 

When your letter came, I was indulging in 
my flu-ey cold, and didn't care whether or 
not M. A. C. had a Memorial Building. I 
have always intended to contribute to the 

fund, but the opportune moment didn't seem 
to appear. Hope to send more later, but any­
way I am enclosing a money order. 

Ethel Caldwell, '11. 

Was in hopes to be able to get down for 
a few hours some time this week and see the 
"diggings," but find that it is going to be im­
possible for me to do so. Notice from press 
reports that the work is progressing nicely. 

E. W. Ranney, '00. 

You might put me down for another $50.00 
toward the Memorial Building. Heaven 
knows right now when I'll pay it, but it will 
be taken care of all right, like the other was. 

Mary Allen, '09. 

Enclosed find draft for Memorial Building 
fund. Several years ago I made a pledge 
which has been paid. Trusting my mite will 
help a little, I am, 

Fannie E. Beal, '08. 

Please accept my check for the Memorial 
Building fund. 

L. G. Barber, '91 

We are enclosing check for payment due 
on subscription to the Memorial Building 
fund. We are anxious to have the "dream" 
come true. 

Mr. and Mrs. Fred Carter, Jr., '14. 

I am enclosing draft for the amount due 
on my pledge to the Union Memorial Build­
ing fund. I hope soon to be able to con­
tribute more, for M. A. C. needs this build­
ing. 

Anna B. Cowles, '15. 

Enclosed find check for Union Building 
fund. Also register my best wishes for the 
success of the project. I feel that it will 
mean much for the future of M. A. C. 

O. E. Dunckel, '21. 

I am also enclosing my check for my Me­
morial Building fund pledge. Also I want to 
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pledge an additional amount, payable Febru­
ary 1924. You have been doing some good 
advertising for the Memorial Building, and 
the campaign seems to be coming in fine 
shape. 

May E. Foley, '18. 

I'm' enclosing a money order to go toward 
the Union Memorial fund. Also add an­
other pledge to be paid 1924. 

Lillian Ruth Grimm, '21. 

I am enclosing check for the amount due 
on my subscription to the Memorial Build­
ing fund. It is a great regret that I was 
unable to be on the campus excavation week 
to absorb some of the enthusiasm which was 
then to be drawn on. It must have been a 
complete success from all reports. 

Helen Ashley Hill, '07. 

Kindly apply the enclosed on my subscrip­
tion to the Memorial Building fund. I trust 
the fund is swelling. 

Grace H. Hitchcock, '15. 

You may count on receiving a check from 
Mrs. Hebblewhite (Mildred Matthews, '08) 
and myself, not,later than December 31, 1923, 
for the Memorial Building fund. 

G. W. Hebblewhite, '06. 

Although somewhat tardy, I sincerely hope 
the enclosed check can be used to advantage. 

Karl J. Hendershott, '20. 

I am enclosing check in payment of my 
over-due pledge. I am sorry to have kept 
you waiting fur the above. Certainly glad 
to see things are started on the new Union. 

R. J. Liddicoat, Jr., '21. 

I'm enclosing herewith my subscription to 
the Union Memorial Building fund. I am 
Sending this with the hope that your Me­
morial Building fund campaign will he a Suc­
cess, and that you will raise the amount of 
money you need tor the erection of the new 
building. 

. R. B. Mcpherson, '90. 

Enclosed find check for my first contribu­
tion toward the building fund. I am sorry 
thai conditions at present do not permit me 
to contribute a larger sum, but 1 am hopeful 
that before the building is completed I shall 
he able to do the full share of my duty to­
ward our .Alma Mater. 

Jacob M. Haze, '16. 

I see excavation has started on the Me­
morial Building, so here is your check. 

Floyd H. Smith, '98/ 

I am enclosing check in payment of my 
subscription. I only wish that I could make 
it more. 

Wayne Palm, '21. 

I am enclosing check to apply on my sub­
scription. I d o hope the building comes along 
rapidly. 

Mrs. W. E. Perry, '10. 

At last I am sending my subscription to 
the Memorial Building fund. I hope that 
everything is progressing well in regard to it. 

Zora L. Treen, '14. 

Enclosed find a check as my pledge to­
ward the Union Memorial Building fund. I 
wish you all possible success in your efforts. 

Louella Wilder, '16. 

Will you please send me a copy of my 
pledge to the new Union Building? I want 
to do my part toward this building in order 
that it may he completed as soon as possible. 

Donald G. Robinson, '22. 

Excavation Week put M. A. C. on the front 
page of the Fargo (N. D.) Forum; the foot-
hall team was seldom mentioned on the sport­
ing page. Moral: Everybody has to dig in 
to get recognition. 

J. R. Dice, '08. 

THE POWERHOUSE STACKS 

The small one on the left has been torn down 
giving way to the new building under 

construction. 

Registration of students before the end of one 
term for the work of the following term, which 
was tried out last year, has been abandoned and, 
beginning with the winter term, registration day 
will precede the first day of classes for the term. 
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COLLEGE HIGH AT INTERNATIONAL 
Live Stock and Hay and Grain Exhibits at Exposition Again Result in 

Heavy Winnings for State in Many Classes. 

Bringing home the longest list of prizes ever 
awarded exhibits from this state the college and 
the farm crops departments, as represented by 
the Michigan Crop Improvement association, set 
a record for achievement at the International live 
stock show and hay and grain exposition in Chi­
cago early this month. It has been customary 
for Michigan exhibits to take a large share of 
the crop awards during the past few years and 
the live stock show has always been productive of 
pleasing results but the winnings this fall were 
higher and more important than ever before. 

In the live stock "exposition Pervenche, two-
year-old Belgian mare, was proclaimed grand 
champion Belgian mare of the show. In swine 
carcasses the college exhibit made almost a clean 
sweep of the awards, taking first in each of three 
classes"and second in the fourth class as well as 
having the grand and reserve champions. Oats, 
wheat, rye, barley, corn, peas, beans and hay 
from Michigan were close to the top all the 
way through the show. 

R. S. Hudson, '07, superintendent of the farm, 
had charge of the horse exhibits; W. E. J. 
Edwards, associate professor of animal hus­
bandry, handled the swine carcass showings and 
J. F. Cox, professor of farm crops, was in 
general charge of crops exhibits, assisted by 
Howard C. Rather, '17, secretary of the Michi­
gan Crop Improvement association. At the hay 
and grain exposition the college was represented 
by a large display depicting the development of 
alfalfa growing in Michigan. 

Seven horses were shown by the college. Per­
venche was grand champion of its class, the 
other two Belgians placed second and fourth, 
respectfully, in their classes. Two Clydesdales 
placed second and sixth in their respective classes, 
and a Percheron took fifth prize in a list of 28 
entries. Every horse entered by the college was 
awarded a prize. With sixty entries in swine the 
college captured forty prizes as well as taking 
almost all available places in the dressed carcass 
competition. A small entry list in cattle was re­
warded by a prize for each animal. Two Here-
fords took seventh and eighth in their respective 
classes. One Aberdeen Angus took first in its 
class and a herd of three took fifth. Two prizes 
were won in another class and in the dressed car­
cass showing fourth place was awarded the col­
lege entry. In sheep there was a generous collec­
tion of third, fourth and fifth places. 

Varieties developed at M. A. C. covered prac­
tically all of the winnings of Michigan farmers 
at the hay and grain exposition. Competing 
against some of the strongest corn states, entries 
supervised by the Michigan Crop Improvement 

association took a large number of prizes and 
this success was constant in the case of prac­
tically all grains adapted to use in Michigan. For 
this section of the country there were thirty 
available places in oats, Michigan took twenty-
seven of these. Soft red winter wheat exhibits 
brought back twelve in twenty-five prizes, rye, 
sixteen of thirty, barley, fourteen of thirty, first 
five on white wheat, first three of five on both 
peas and field beans, six of ten on soy beans, 
sweepstakes on hay, nine of ten on flint corn, 
thirteen of twenty-five, including the first nine, 
of yellow dent corn. 

College authorities believe that the triumph of 
Pervenche is the first instance in which a horse 
owned by a college carried off the honor. 

The fact that Michigan was able to bring back 
such a large percentage of the available prizes is 
significant because of the position of the college 
in relation to the agriculture of the state but back 
of it lies the fact, often overlooked, that in farm 
crops most of the prizes were made possible be­
cause of the research performed at the college. 
Practically all of them were made possible be­
cause of the organization developed here and 
fostered by the farm crops department. 

Wells Hall has reached its ultimate goal. An 
"open house" was sanctioned for the dormitory 
on December 7 and the residents entertained their 
guests at dancing in the society rooms on the top 
floors of wards A and F. Formerly the guests 
at such affairs were all male members of the 
student body and on some occasions their presence 
was the result of a royal "command." It is in­
teresting to follow the gradual encroachments of 
"civilization" upon some of the most sacred pre­
cincts of the campus. With Williams hall but a 
memory and Abbot ruled by the co-eds there is 
little left to remind the student of a few years 
back of the type of college life which flourished 
in the dormitories. 

The business of selecting the most representa­
tive men and women and the college beauties has 
been carried out by the students. No announce­
ment has been made of the final results. The 
latter will be granted recognition first by the 
Detroit News which will publish portraits of them 
in an early issue. Ten were selected by the 
classes for their charms in pulchritude and this 
list will be reduced to four by judges who will 
also be selected by the Detroit newspaper's staff. 
The contests were conducted in connection with 
the 1924 Wolverine which will be the final ob­
jective of those selected in both classes. 
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m VIEWS AND COMMENT U | 

Construction of the Union Memorial building 
will completely alter the landscape from the old 
post office to the woman's building. That sec­
tion of the campus is not now much like it was 
ten years ago and as it had been for years be­
fore that. The first step to change a long-
familiar view was taken some few years ago 
when the house formerly occupied by the pro­
fessor of horticulture was moved to Grand River 
avenue where it was changed into the Music 
center. Then there was another period of rest. 
The east end of the campus was quiet as other 
portions were undergoing changes. In the sum­
mer of' 1922 the scene was changed by the raz­
ing of Howard Terrace and the subsequent erec­
tion of the Home Economics building, it was 
further changed by the cutting down of several 
trees which had long stood on the site and exca­
vating for the Union Memorial building. Within 
two years the path from the old post office to 
the Woman's building will have been transformed 
from one of pastoral dignity to an avenue of 
academic charm. 

The old post office building will have disap­
peared along with the red brick dwelling which 
stands next. The type of architecture common 
in the small town of a generation ago will have 
given way to appropriate designs which will re­
tain the worth of ageless art and contribute their 
share to the beauty scheme of the campus. The 
east end is changing but it is taking upon itself 
new virtues which more than outshadow the old 
ones it may lose. 

The holiday season will interrupt the regular 
appearance of T H E RECORD for three weeks. It 
will be resumed-on January 14 of the new year. 
For those not already familiar with the workings 
of the alumni office it is well to explain that 
T H E RECORD is published thirty-five times each 
calendar year and three of its numbers are printed 
during the summer months necessitating an ad­
justment during the college year. This is effected 
by suspending publication for three weeks dur­
ing the winter holidays and two more at the end 
of the winter term. These intervals also provide 
time for bringing up to date the work of the 
alumni office which must be delayed while T H E 
RECORD is being published each week. 

It is regrettable that incidents occur around any 
college such as that which caused the recent 
action of Acting President Shaw in suspending 

indefinitely from college two men, one very 
prominent in M. A. C. athletics. Because the 
college has borne such a fair reputation through 
its years such a happening stands out in bold 
relief. At larger schools such an incident is 
often passed unnoticed, unless of course the men 
involved happened to be as prominent as they 
did in our own case. College life of today has 
its pitfalls the same as it has had, it requires 
a self-controlled type of man or woman, it is 
not cloistered or it would lose much of its value, 
it is more or less a replica of life as the new 
graduate faces it. He must rely upon his own 
resources of will power and good judgment and 
upon the extent to which he develops these while 
in college depends his worth as a citizen. In 
more than one sense a college education is 
training for life. 

The position of M. A. C. in the agricultural 
world is steadily growing stronger. Recent 
achievements at the International live stock and 
hay and grain expositions at Chicago stamp the 
college as being undeniably a leader, plant breed­
ing, research, dissemination of information and 
improved products among the farmers of the 
state, all of these are credited to M. A. C. 
through the results of the competitive showings 
at the exposition. 

The start of the new year is a good time to 
make good on that resolution to write to the 
office and tell T H E RECORD what, in your opinion, 
ails it. The same mistakes will be made con­
tinuously unless they are pointed out. Criticism 
turned in the general direction of the alumni 
office does not reach its mark until it has lost 
much of its original force, praise is acceptable 
but constructive criticism is the more effective. 

If the plan presented by the. athletic board for 
a field for intra-mural sports is accepted by the 
State Board M. A. C. will be equipped with one 
of the ebst athletic plants in the country in pro­
portion to the size of its student body and this 
condition will last over a long period of years. 
Adequate facilities for physical training will have 
been provided and will allow for a broad enough 
program to insure the participation in sports of 
every student physically able to take part. It will 
extend the benefits of organized, competitive exer­
cise to every M. A. C. student, which is the ulti­
mate goal of the department of physical edu­
cation. 
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"Close Beside The Winding Cedar" 
Women of the faculty are becoming expert 

marksmen under the instruction of the military 
.department. 

Dean Krueger Believes it possible that dedica­
tion ceremonies for the new Home Economics 
building may be held during Farmers' Week. 

Members of the Sororian society have again 
been released from quarantine restrictions. Cul­
tures failed to prove that any were suffering from 
diphtheria. 

Engineering students have secured a series of 
motion picture reels to be shown each month dur­
ing the college year depicting manufacturing 
operations in various plants. 

Several campus co-ed organizations worked to­
gether to carry Christmas cheer to the poor of 
Lansing. The Y. W. C. A. took the lead in the 
work and was seconded by other groups. 

A group of students from Ann Arbor took 
over the services at the People's church on De­
cember 9. This was the first time that such an 
organization from another institution had con­
ducted services in East Lansing. 

H. R. Hunt, professor of zoology and geology, 
will institute a two-credit course in eugenics for 
the winter term. Professor Hunt has done re­
search work along the lines of heredity and has 
published several papers on the subject. 

Additional mounts to the number of twenty 
recently authorized for the M. A. C. cavalry unit 
by the war department have been received at the 
college and are being trained. This acquisition 
will give the cadets nearly sixty available horses. 

Two men, P. J. Hartsuch, '24, Kendallville, 
Ind., and Douglas Steere, '23, now a student at 
Harvard, represented M. A. C. before the Rhodes 
Scholarship committee in December. A student 
at the University of Michigan was chosen for 
the honor. 

The alumni movies are scheduled to appear in 
South Haven on December 26 at a meeting of 
the M. A. C. association at that place. Arrange­
ments are being made to send them to practical­
ly all of the larger centers of alumni. There is a 
full reel of the pictures. 

The Columbine Players, believed to be a fore­
runner of a Little Theater movement for M. 
A. C, are preparing a series of plays which they 
will present in the winter term. The organiza­
tion is composed of students and selected faculty 
members and study and presentation of the 
drama is its object. 

Wallace S. Beden, '16, was among those re­
cently appointed second lieutenants of infantry in 
the organized reserves. 

Frank Sorauf, Ironwood, was elected treasurer 
of the class of 1924 to replace M. G. O'Neil, who 
did not continue in college this fall. 

At the recent anniversary dinner in honor of 
Dean Cooley of the engineering division of the 
University of Michigan, M. A. C. was represent­
ed by Acting President Shaw, F. F. Rogers, '83, 
state highway commissioner, and G. C. Dillman, 
'13, deputy state highway commissioner. 

Recent trials have narrowed down the aspirants 
for debating honors to the following squad: E. 
R. Bristol, '24, Almont; C. F . Abel, '24, Sand 
Lake; G. Dobben, '24, Newaygo; H. F. Hollen-
bach, '24, Saginaw; E. C. Hayhow, '26, Royal 
Oak; C. D. Miller, '24, Eaton Rapids; T. L. 
Christie, '27; C. W. Kietzman, '27; L. H. Kelley, 
'27. From this group two. teams of three men 
each will be chosen and an alternate will be 
chosen for each team. 

Members of the Michigan State Association of 
Farmers' clubs together with a generous number 
of students and faculty members heard President 
Burton of the University of Michigan when he 
addressed the association of clubs on December 
5. Other speakers included Eben Mumford, of 
the extension division, C. L. Brody, '04, of the 
State Farm bureau and many prominent in the 
affairs of the college and state agriculture. 

"Land Contract Tables for Bankers and Real 
Estate Dealers," by L. C. Emmons, associate pro­
fessor of mathematics, has found a ready sale 
and the first edition is nearly exhausted. He is 
planning on issuing a revised edition in the near 
future. The tallies are bound in a convenient 
sized booklet and are used to solve four problems 
which confront the dealer in real estate. They 
are: The time necessary for a land contract to 
pay out. The time necessary to reduce any con­
tract to a specified sum. The monthly payment 
required to pay off a contract in a given time at 
a given rate of interest. The interest yield on a 
land contract which has been discounted. 

At the final convocation for the fall term, 
members of the state board of agriculture ap­
peared before the students. Arrangements have 
been completed whereby convocations will be a 
regular event of the winter term. They will be 
held each Wednesday morning, 11 to 12, and at­
tendance will not be compulsory but they will 
be made the occasion for enough events of in­
terest to attract that greater proportion of the 
students. 
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RADIO PROGRAM SET 
FOR WINTER MONTHS 

Alumni who reach into the air with radio sets 
for amusement and edification will find their 
search rewarded by programs direct from the 
campus during the winter months. A commit­
tee of students and faculty members has pre­
pared a series of entertaining and instructive pro­
grams which will he broadcast weekly from the 
new college station beginning January 9. With 
its greatly increased radius W K A R should be 
heard by the greater majority of former students 
who desire to listen in. 

While the regular programs will be sent out 
at stated intervals information of all kinds will 
lie broadcast at other times during the week. 
Those interested in college sports will hear the 
results of athletic contests before they can read 
them in the newspapers and instructive and en­
tertaining speakers will speak at different times 
during the winter. 

A special series of programs will be broadcast 
during Farmers' week under the direction of a 
faculty committee but most of the programs 
through the season will be provided by the stu­
dents. Each regular program will be sent out at 
8 o'clock, central standard time, Wednesday eve­
nings. The wave length of the college station is 
280 meters and its radius is from 1500 to 2000 
miles. 

The schedule, as arranged, will consist of the 
following: 

Wednesday, January 9 

Ten minute talk: "Basketball"... Coach Walker 
Five minute talk: "Military Training in Land 

Gra:-t Colleges" Lt.-Col. Sherburne 
Vocal solo Mrs. Olive Dobson Henckel 
Viol.'n solo Frances Ayres 

Wednesday, January 16 

Address Acting President Shaw 
Y< >c.tl solo - .Gladys Love 
Selection Gefranzon Trio 

Wednesday, January 23 

College songs Male Quartette 
Wednesday, Jan. 30 

"Student Life and Spirit" -
R. B. Weaver, student pastor 

Address : "Student Government '. 
(1) T. F. Frank, president student council 

; (2) Ruth Christopher, 
vice-president woman's league 

Selections-'. - Men's Glee Club 
Wednesday, February 6 

Farmers' week, program to be announced. . 

Wednesday, February 13 
Band concert- - M . A. C. Band 

Wednesday, February 20 
Address : "The Friendly Arctic" . 

Vilhj aimer Stefansson 

Wednesday, February 27 

Co-ed night— 
two, three-minute talks, on the scope of co­

educational work at M. A. C. 
Debate: "Resolved that the woman should 

present the diamond in leap year".... 
, ..... Co-Ed Debating Team 

Selections ......Women's Quartette 
Wednesday, March 5 • 

Romeo and Juliet—pianologue 
Columbine Players 

Selections ...M. A. C. Radio Orchestra 
Wednesday, March 12 

Selections _M. A. C. Orchestra 

Wednesday, March 19 
Short play. 
Selections M. A. C. Mixed Quartette 

Wednesday, March 26 

Alumni night, program to be announced. 

Other numbers will be supplied by the faculty 
committee. 

There will he a short series of programs during 
the spring term before atmospheric conditions 
interfere too much with the work. 

Alumni Opinion 

R. E. Caryl. '14, left; M. R. Brundage, '15, right 

Dear Mac: 
After a very important Thanksgiving day con­

ference over the merits, pr oand con, of the en­
closed photo, M. R. Brundage, '15, and I, have 
decided to submit same for your approval, (In­
asmuch as we have-both paid our annual dues.) 

Picture taken in front of his home in Sonora, 
Calif., last August where I visited him on my 
vacation trip. 

We respectfully request that other members of 
'14 and '15 overcome their extreme modesty and 
show us a few of their accomplishments. 

Yours very truly, 
R. E. Caryl, '14. 

Riverside, Calif., Nov. 30. 
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BASKETBALL TEAM 
IN CHICAGO DEC. 22 

Chicago alumni who desire to see the M. A. C. 
basketball team in action will have an opportunity 
to do so when Coach Walker takes his squad to 
the University of Chicago on December 22. This 
will be the third appearance of an M. A. C. 
squad in that city within the year. In baseball 
last spring the Chicago team was defeated on its 
own diamond, 9 to 0, in football what Director 
Stagg characterized as the most interesting open­
ing game in Chicago's history resulted in a vic­
tory for the Maroon. The basketball squad has 
a chance to turn the results of the year to the 
credit of M. A. C. although its strength in com­
parison with that of Chicago is still very much 
debatable. 

Information in regard to tickets for this game 
may be obtained from the offices of the athletic 
department of the University of Chicago. This 
is the first time in the history of M. A.. C. ath­
letics that it has been so often represented on 
Chicago schedules, one of the few times over 
a long period when alumni in and around Chi­
cago could see the teams without going a con­
siderable distance for the opportunity. The 
basketball team this year lacks the services of 
Robinson, dependable center on last year's squad, 
MacMillan, forward, and Fessenden, guard. The 
center and forward berths will be the hardest to 
fill, although some of the material which has ap­
peared in early practice has possibilities. 

In answer to the first call issued for freshman 
basketball players, seventy-eight men reported to 
Director Young. Two-thirds of that number also 
replied to his call for track candidates. 

M A R R I A G E S 

VANORDEN-MIELER 

Richard O. VanOrden, '23, and Margaret Mil­
ler were married in Waukegan, Illinois, on No^ 
vember 29, 1923. They are living in Grand 
Haven, Michigan. 

BARKWELL-LYMAN 

John O. Barkwell, '21, and Bertha Lyman, '20, 
were married November 21, 1923, in East Lansing. 
They are at home at 524 Fuller avenue, Grand 
Rapids. 

BROWN-HOOGE 

Announcement is made of the marriage of 
Malcolm Brown, '17, and Lorena Hooge on De­
cember 3, 1923. They will make their home in 
Martinsburg, West Virginia. 

MURPHY-RICE 

Rosselyn Rice, '20, and Matthew C. Murphy, 
were married December I, 1923. They are living 
in Grand Haven, Michigan, at 322 Columbus 
street. 

NECROLOGY 

CHARLOTTE SEIBERT, '23 

Charlotte Seibert, '23, died December 4 at the 
Providence hospital in Detroit following an at­
tack of acute appendicitis. 

Lawrence T. Quaile, '12, is buying produce for 
the Iron City Produce company of Pittsburgh, 
Pa. During the past summer he spent most 
of his time in New York state but will transfer 
his activities during the winter to the more 
agreeable climate of the southern states. 

THE BARBECUE "HATCHET" 

- For fifteen years this weapon has been the center of the barbecue ceremony which 
was originated to mark the end of hostilities between the two lower clesses. 
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FOOTBALL BANQUET IS 
BIGGEST IN HISTORY 

With the official title of referee and a cow 
bell to notify the participants in the event when 
he wished to enforce his decisions, Jammy Hays, 
'.IT, carried the Central Michigan M. A. C. Asso­
ciation annual football banquet through to a 
most successful conclusion with the aid of 
several able speakers and his annual number of 
stories. As a testimonial to the entire football 
squad, freshmen, reserves and scrubs, and the 
Lansing high players, the event of December 15 
at the Lansing Woman's clubhouse was the big­
gest demonstration in years, if not the biggest 
of its sort in the history of the college. 

Alumni, students, and friends of the college 
and Lansing high school gathered to the num­
ber of 250 to pay tribute to the gridiron war­
riors of the city and college and succeeded in a 
way which speaks volumes for the cordial rela­
tions existing between the city and M. A. C. 

Tbere was an orchestra from the college and 
several special stunts which helped to beguile the 
time for the crowd. Meeting at 6:30 the pro­
ceedings were not complete until nearly 11 
o'clock when the last picture of the alumni movies 
appeared on the screen and the crowd stood and 
sang "Alma Mater." President Shaw, .Secretary 
Halladay. "Carp" Julian, L. Whitney Watkins, 
James Killoran, H. L. ("Brownie") Springer, all 
voiced their praise of the squad and coaches and 
Director Young added his bit to what had been 
said of the team presenting the monograms and 
numerals to the squads in completing his por­
tion of the program. Captain-elect Hultman and 
Captain Oade of the high school teams were also 
featured on the program. 

As special guests of the alumni for the eve­
ning, fifty prominent athletes from cities 
throughout the state where alumni are coaching 
were in attendance. The high schools, besides 
Lansing, . represented were: Muskegon, Saginaw, 
Grand Rapids Union, Grand Rapids Central, 
Grand Rapids Junior college, Jackson, Hastings, 
Lowell, Hamtramck, Flint, Greenville, Hastings, 
Albion, St. Louis, Portland, Manchester and Ad­
dison. At the start of the program each coach 
was asked to introduce the men he had brought 
with him. 

President Shaw told much of the aims and 
accomplishments of the college and opportunities 
awaiting its graduates who took full advantage 
of the chances they had for training both of 
mind and body. "Jim" Killoran, known to many 
M. A. C students and alumni, spoke of his re­
gard, for M. A. C. and urged all of the youths 
to accept his viewpoint that they could not select 
a better institution at which to continue their 
educations. "Carp" Julian and L. Whitney Wat-
kins added to the enthusiasm of the evening by 
their interpretations of M. A. C. life. A boxing 
bout and an exhibition by a vaudeville actor con­
tributed the main amusement of the evening. 

The alumni movies, shown for the first time, 
were found to be lacking in some respects as per­
fect examples of the art of the silver screen but 
depicted faithfully many events which have taken 
place at the college during the past year. The 
football views were especially satisfying and 
those of the campus brought applause from the 
crowd. 

BASKETBALL TEAM 
WINS FIRST GAME 

In its first appearance of the season the var­
sity basketball team had but little trouble defeat­
ing the Adrian college five, 2 ; to 12, at the gym­
nasium on December 15. At no time was the 
lead of the Green and White threatened by the 
visitors and Coach Walker took the opportunity 
to try out most of his squad, sending a total of 
fourteen players into the fray. In the first half 
he replaced the varsity starters with a team com- . 
posed of four men from the freshman team of 
last season and Bilkey, who saw duty with the 
reserves, and this combination showed the best 
work of the afternoon. In the second half the 
Adrian quintet scored as often as the home 
team but it was working against second and third 
string men throughout the period. Nuttila, Ral­
ston, J. Kidman and Hultman of last year's 
varsity appear to be the only members of the 
squad likely to see more or less steady service 
until the preliminary games are out of the way 
and Coach Walker has decided upon the com­
bination he will use. 

Robinson, who was held in the hospital for 
several days as a diphtheria suspect, has been 
released and may be in shape for participation 
with the squad before the season closes. Richards 
is also expected to take one of the positions on 
the team during part of the schedule. 

The summary : 
M. A. C. (25) Adrian (12) 

Nutilla L. F Kirk 
Ralston _..: R. F Cooper 
Kitto C Haworth 
J. Kidman L.G Richardson (C) 
Eva (Capt.) R.G Andriax 

By periods : 
M. A. C 16 9 25 
Adrian 3 9 12 

Field goals—Nuttila, Ralston, 4 ; Green, 2 ; 
Bilkey, Smith, 3 ; Lewis, 2 ; Haworth, Crawford. 
Fouls : Nutilla, 0 in 3 ; Bilkey, 1 in 2 ; J. Kidman, 
1 in 1; Hultman, 0 in 2 ; Eva, 1 in 2 ; Cooper, 
1 in 1; Lewis, 1 in 1; Crawford, 1 in 3 ; Snow, 
0 in 1; Andriax, 1 in 2. Substitutions : Brinkert 
for Nutilla; Green for Ralston; Mason for Kitto; 
Bilkey for Mason; Hultman for J. Kidman; J. 
Kidman for Hultman; Smith for J. Kidman; 
Marks for Eva; Hultman for Smith; Hackett for 
Hultman; Lewis for Cooper; Cooper for Kirk; . 
Crawford for Haworth; Snow for Richardson! 
Referee: Riter (Purdue) . tTime of halves—20 
minutes. 
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MICHIGAN WILL COME 
TO STADIUM IN 1924 . 

It was announced officially from both Ann 
Arbor and East Lansing early this month that 
the annual Michigan game would take place in 
the new stadium on October u next fall. No 
definite action toward that end has been taken 
by the board in control of athletics but it is 
generally believed that Michigan's appearance will 
l)e coincident with the dedication of the stadium. 

It has been some years since the Michigan 
eleven last faced M. A. C. on its home field, main­
ly because of the financial advantage of playing 
the game at Ann Arbor. Now that the stadium 
is in shape for use a large enough crowd can be 
accommodated to insure the advisability of bring­
ing the Wolverine to East Lansing. At previous 
contests on College Field the largest number of 
spectators admitted to a game saw Michigan win 
by 3 to o in 1914. That crowd was estimated at 
6,500. At least three times this number will be 
able to find seats in the new stands. In 1911 
Yost's team took a 15 to 3 game from M. A. C. 
on College field before a smaller crowd than 
watched the contest three years later. There has 
been apparent throughout a willingness of the 
university authorities' to send their teams to East 
Lansing but the equipment, hitherto, has not 
been such as to make the venture profitable in 
the face of the large returns possible at Ferry 
Field, which have been largely relied upon to 
carry through the fall program. 

According to D. A. Brice, '13, president, the 
wes.ern New York M. A. C. association will hold 
i's annual meeting in Rochester during the sec­
ond week in January. Brice reports that the 
meeting will be held at the time the State Agri­
cultural society holds its sessions as at that time 
a large number of M. A. C. people are gathered 
h Rochester. A committee is working on the 
details of the affair which is always the biggest 
event of the year in alumni circles in that part 
of the country. 

Since the first request was sent out for 
photographs or snapshots for the columns 
of Class Notes there have been portrayed 
representatives of a wide range of classes. 
There is room in The Record for one of 
these pictures each week. They add greatly 
to the value of the publication, according to 
its readers. If you have not conferred this 
favor upon your friends in the ranks of 
the M. A. C. association do so at your first 
opportunity. 

'89 
Homer R. Wood writes from Prescott, Ari­

zona: "Am a member of the board of registra­
tion of engineers for Arizona, and L. B. Hitch­
cock, Phoenix, Arizona, also an M. A. C. man, 
is another member, hence M. A. C. has two mem­
bers on the Arizona board." 

'95 
William C. Bagley lives near Westport, Con­

necticut, on route 12. He writes : "Professor of 
education at the Teachers College, Columbia Uni­
versity, New York City. Also, editor, journal 
of the national education association and a farm­
er by avocation." 

'05 
J. P. Haftenkamp has notified us of a change 

in address to 270 Dorchester Road, Rochester, 
New York. 

'09 
Gerald H. Allen is "well and happy on the old 

farm" near Redford, Michigan. He has three 
boys and a girl booked for M. A. C. His place 
of business is the Allen Electric Manufacturing 
company, 2206 West Fort street, Detroit. 

'10 
Charles A. Lemmon is field representative in 

the Pittsburgh district for the Dodge Brothers 
Motor Car company. He is reached at 953 Union 
Trust building, Pittsburgh. 

'12 
Aurelia Potts, who has been acting as assistant 

s'ate demonstration leader for northern peninsula, 
will finish a course in nursing at the University 
hospital at Ann Arbor within the next few 
months. 

'14 
R/lph I. Coryell announces the following: 

"Helen Elizabeth arrived November 20 at the 
home of Mr. and Mrs. Ralph I. Coryell. She is 
now qualifying as a long distance eating cham­
pion. Enter her for the 1944 class pie eating 
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contest." Xote the appropriate initials of the 
young lady. 

C. E. Pinney should be adressed at 87 Main 
street, Lapeer, Mich, 

'15 
L. B. and Helen Brohl Billings have moved in 

Birmingham, Michigan, to 520 Lakeview avenue. 
Paul S. Armstrong is still advertising manager 

of the California Fruit Growers Exchange at Los 
Angeles, California, and lives at 1427 Poinsettia 
place. 

YYe quote from W. S. Dilts' blue slip as fol­
lows: "Can use two graduates of M. A. C. in 
sales work in North Carolina and Virginia. Pre­
fer native sons of these states. Should address 
me New Charleston hotel, Charleston, South 
Carolina. Give sales experience and agricultural 
experience." 

'16 
Stanley Brownell writes of his change in ad­

dress : "I saw report of the digging-in exercises 
at college in the Scranton, Pa., daily paper. Please 
rote a change of address from East Lansing to 
Dairy department. State College, Pennsylvania." 

G Ray Warren expresses on his blue slip: 
"You can send the M. A. C RECORD to 308 
Bourse building, Philadelphia, until further notice. 
I am still connected with the U. S. department of 
agriculture in charge of the Philadelphia office 
food products inspection service, a division of 
tbe bureau of agricultural economy. Still single 
and enjoying life. I saw a number of interest­
ing pictures in the pictorial section of the New 
York Times last Sunday of the students doing 

their bit in excavating and the co-eds serving 
coffee." 

'18 
The address of Merle Chubb Parks should be 

corrected to read 22 Bpwen apartments, Lock-
port, N. Y. 

'19 
R. T. Gibbs is still in the dairy business on a 

farm near New Boston, Michigan. He announces 
the birth of Howard William on the first of 
June, 1923. 

'20 
Carl F. Miller has moved in Saginaw to 1328 

Genesee avenue. 

'21 
Eva Schurr has resigned her position as home 

demonstration agent of Ottawa county to take 
up home demonstration agent work in Maryland. 

Eugene Powers has moved in the Bearinger 
building, Saginaw, to room 208. 

'22 
Fred Black is no longer to be reached at 703 

State street south, Caro, Michigan, and has left 
no forwarding address. 

'23 
C H. Cash may be reached at 626 Y. M. C. A., 

Grand Rapids, Michigan. 
. Carl Fenner is assistant city forester of Lan-

s'ng, and lives at 1726 Maplewood avenue. 
Morris K. MacGregor is coaching athletics at 

Leland, Illinois, high school. 
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THE GRAND RAPIDS SAVINGS BANK 
Grand Rapids, Michigan 

"The Bank Where You Feel at Home" 
M. A. C. People Given a Glad Hand 

Charles W. Garfield, '70, Chairman Executive Com. 
Gilbert L. Daane, '09, President 

C. Fred Schneider, '85, Manager Division Branch 

WALDO ROHNERT, '89 

Wholesale Seed Grower, Gilroy, California 

SAM BECK, '12, with LOUIS BECK COMPANY 
112 North Washington Ave. 

Society Brand Clothes Complete Haberdashery 

A. M. EMERY, '83 Books and Office Supplies 
223 Washington Ave. N. 

H. C. Prat t , '00, in charge of Office Supply Department 

THE EDWARDS LABORATORY, S. F. Edwards, '99 
Lansing, Michigan 

Anti-Hog Cholera Serum Other Biological Products 

E. N. PAGELSEN, '89, Patent Attorney 

1321 Lafayette Building, Detroit. 

GOODELL, ZELIN C. (M. A. C. '11F) 

Insurance and Bonds 208-211 Capital National Bk. Bldg. 

TWENTIETH CENTURY RADIO CORPORATION 

L. V. Williams, '16 Detroit 

M. A. C. Blankets 
For Alumni 
Do you want to give the son or daughter 
who is now at the College or even your­
self a Real Christmas Present this year? 
We have a solid green 100% VIRGIN 
WOOL BLANKET, G6x84 inches, upon 
which is sewed a large M. A. C. mono­
gram in white which tranforms the 
blanket into a pleasing as well as a use­
ful reminder of your college days. 
This blanket can be put to any number of 
uses such as an auto robe, bed blanket, 
camping, den, football games, etc. ' T r i m " 
buys these blankets and with the official 
monogram they are presented to the 
athletes. If they suit him, they will 
suit you. We have sold over 250 to the 
students and we are offering the few we 
have left for 

$8.00 each 
Shipping weight is about 4 1-2 pounds. 

MICHIGAN STATE 
FARM BUREAU 

[>EPT "C" LANSING, MICH. 

Preferred 
Position 

Old Timers in advertising well remember 
that the best preferred position in any 
small town "sheet" thirty years ago was 
alongside the personals. 

The alumni publication is the only mag­
azine today that offers advertising space 
alongside personal news notes. 

These notes are all about personal friends 
of the readers. 

So—every page is preferred position. 
Forty-four alumni publications have a 

combined circulation of 160,000 college 
trained men. Advertising space may be 
bought individually or collectively— in 
any way desired. Two page sizes—only two 
plates necessary — group advertising rates. 

The management of your alumni mag­
azine suggests an inquiry to 

A L U M N I M A G A Z I N E S 
ASSOCIATED 

ROY DARNHILL, Inc. 
cAdrertising Representative 

NEW YORK 
23 E. 26th St. 

CHICAGO 
230 E. Ohio St. 

fSf^^Sl^M^M^^M'C'^^K^^?. 

m 

A LIFETIME 
CHRISTMAS GIFT 

THE best gift of all, and one that 
lasts throughout the years. 

Tie a bright Christmas ribbon 
around a 

John Hancock 
Life Income Policy 

and give it to your beneficiary on 
Christmas morning. 

It will serve as a bond of unself­
ish devotion, ever guarding your 
loved ones. A Perpetual Christmas 
Remembrance, which time cannot 
tarnish nor adversity overcome. 

LIFE INSURANCE COMPANY^ 
OF BOSTON. MASSACHUSETTS 

Sixty-one years in business. Now insur­
ing One Billion Seven Hundred Minion 
Dollars in policies on 3,250,000 lives. 

m 

A 

n 
'ft 

JXlllli.'.-_- HI £$'£WL&M^3£2£^lig 
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Take it home to 
the kids. 

Have a packet in 
your pocket for an 
ever-ready treat. 

A delicious confec­
tion and an aid to 
the teeth, appetite, 
digestion. 

AMERICAN EXTENSION UNIVERSITY 

The Life Planning Institute 
A. C. Burnham, B. S., LL. B., (M. A. C. '93) 

President 

CORRESPONDENCE COURSES 

50,000 Students Already Enrolled 

Address: 1108 Wrigley Bldg., Chicago. 
1829 Roosevelt St., L,os Angeles. 
1218 Longacre Bldg., Times Square, New 

York City. 

Unusual opportunities for M. A. C. men as Specialty 
Salesmen. 

Sealed in its 
Purity Package 

Our Business is Growing 

THE CORYELL NURSERY 
R. J. Coryell, '84 Ralph I. Coryell, '14 

I 'LAXT T R E E S AND SHRUBS NOW 
West Maple Ave. Birmingham, Mich. 

FARGO ENGINEERING 
Hydro-Electric and Steam 

Consulting Engineers 
Horace S. Hunt, 

COMPANY 
Power Plants 
Jackson, Michigan 
'05. 

FRY BROKERAGE CO., Inc., Carlot Distributors 
Fruits and Vegetables; 192 North Clark St., Chicago 

li. P. Henry, '15, 1st V'ice-Pres. and Treasurer 
V. C. Taggart, '16, Secretary 

All Together, Now!!! 

Are you ready when the song leader gives the signal ? 
When the bunch sings the old songs don't just hum the tune. 
All of M. A. C.'s best songs, with the music, are included in an 
attractive booklet of convenient size. 
You boosters of the Green and White need it on your pianos. 
It is indispensable for branch association and club meetings. 
Your copy will be mailed prepaid upon receipt of 50 cents at the 
alumni office. Attractive prices for group orders. 
The proceeds will be applied to the Memorial Union Building 
Fund. 


